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MINUTES 
PLANNING COMMISSION REGULAR MEETING 

AUGUST 3, 2010 
 
 
1.0 CALL TO ORDER 
  

The Regular Meeting of the Planning Commission of the City of Highland was 
called to order at 6:02p.m. by Chairman Hamerly in the Donahue Council 
Chambers, 27215 Base Line, Highland, California. 

 
Present: Commissioners John Gamboa, Milton Sparks, Michael Stoffel and 

Michael Willhite, Vice Chairman Trang Huynh and Chairman 
Randall Hamerly  

 
Absent: Commissioner Richard Haller 
 
Staff Present:John Jaquess, Community Development Director 

Lawrence Mainez, City Planner 
   Sean Kelleher, Assistant Planner 
   Tim Maloney, Contract Landscape Architect  
   Linda McKeough, Administrative Assistant III 
 
 
2.0 COMMUNITY INPUT 
 

There was none. 
 
 
3.0 CONSENT CALENDAR   
 
 There were no Items. 
 
 
4.0 PUBLIC HEARINGS 

4.1 CUP 010-001 – A Proposal for a (Type 20) Off-Site Sale Beer and Wine License 
from the State Department of Alcohol and Beverage Control ABC for 
“Walgreens".  The Project is located at the southeast corner of the intersection of 
Boulder Avenue and Base Line.  The address is 27951 Base Line.  APN: 1201-
131-05-0000.  Representative:  Brian Fish and Jennifer Chavez of Luce, 
Forward, Hamilton, and Scripps.  

 
Chairman Hamerly identified the Item and called for Staff’s presentation. 
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Assistant Planner Kelleher gave the presentation from the Staff Report and 
PowerPoint presentation.  He noted the landscaping at Walgreens was replaced 
and trimmed and has now a nice looking frontage.  He further explained a 
Member from the Police Department is here with Crime Reporting Nos. and that 
the Applicant is also here and then concluded his presentation. 

 
Discussion ensued between the Commission and Staff regarding Planning COA 
No. 7 on Page 34 of the Staff Report regarding the “Loitering is Prohibited” Signs 
and if one (1) Sign would be installed at each end of the Site and be limited to 
that. 

 
Chairman Hamerly asked if the Commission had any further questions of Staff.   
Hearing none, he then opened the Public Hearing and asked if the Applicant 
would like to make a presentation.   

 
Ms. Jennifer Chavez, 600 West Broadway, Suite 2600, San Diego, California, 
who is Legal Counsel for the Applicant, addressed the Commission.  She also 
stated the Applicant and the District Manager are in the audience.  She thanked 
Assistant Planner Kelleher and stated that Walgreens wants to sell Beer / Wine 
and to become a one (1) stop shopping without going to another location and that 
CVS, Target are selling Beer / Wine.  She explained how there is a safety 
procedure in place and how employees will go through a training program each 
year in how to handle alcohol and cash prompts / sales policy in that there will be 
no selling individual cans and was approved by the Police Department.  Ms. 
Chavez indicated she would be available for any questions the Commission may 
have.   
Discussion ensued between the Commission and Ms. Chavez regarding whether 
or not the safety training is in-house or through the Sheriff Department and if it is 
a sales policy.  Ms. Chavez responded in-house, but it is regulated through the 
ABC requirements and affirmed it is correct about the sales policy. 

 
Chairman Hamerly asked if the Commission had any further questions for Ms. 
Chavez. 
 
Discussion ensued between the Commission and Staff regarding with the 
Applicant applying for a Type 20 License would have to come back if they 
wanted to sell distilled spirits.  

 
Further discussion ensued between the Commission, Ms. Chavez and Staff 
regarding the amount / percentage of the floor area and that the Initial Plan was 
forty (40) square feet of floor area for Beer / Wine with the flexibility to make 
adjustments if the demand is there in the future and Staff recommended 100 
square feet which would be located between the Stock / Sales Area and is based 
on the percentage of gross floor area.   



08-03-10.PC 

3 

 
 
Discussion ensued between the Commission, Ms. Chavez and Staff regarding if 
someone purchases and drinks the alcohol outside of the premises, who would 
call the Police and if a Walgreens employee would see it, the employee would 
call the Police Department. 

 
Further discussion ensued between the Commission, Ms. Chavez and Staff 
regarding the security camera system and would be updated and the Applicant is 
willing to work with the Police Department with placement.  There is a public view 
monitor and that no one will be sitting there monitoring the parking lot cameras all 
the time and if someone saw drinking in the car and a customer coming in/out of 
the Store, would not be surprised if that customer made Walgreens aware of that 
situation.    She then thanked the Commission. 
 
Chairman Hamerly asked if anyone would like to speak on the Item.  Hearing 
none, the discussion continued.   
 
Staff indicated that COA No. 2, should state “This Conditional Use Permit is for a 
Type 20 Off-site Sale Beer and Wine License...”. 

 
Discussion ensued between the Commission and Staff regarding if a Sign is 
located in the parking lot stating alcohol consumption is prohibitive is COA No. 6 
and is a Standard COA and is enforceable.  Staff asked if the Commission 
wanted additional Signage added to that, but there are no mechanics to patrol 
the parking lot i.e. 8:00 a.m. – 9:00 p.m. and is good to have Sign(s) in order to 
raise the level of awareness. 
 
Discussion ensued between the Commission, Ms. Alvarez and Staff regarding 
the video monitoring system and whether or not the Sheriff Department has the 
capability of monitoring the parking lot and loitering could then be a deterrent.   
 
A comment was made by Chairman Hamerly about the possibility of having a 
Sign stating for a person to smile...the premises are being monitored in the 
parking lot.  
 
Ms. Alvarez indicated that an upgraded video monitoring system for the parking 
lot has been ordered and there is already a COA stating that drinking on the 
premises is prohibitive and have seen such Signs stating smile, you’re on 
camera, but making a custom Sign is over the top.  Chairman Hamerly 
responded he is not proposing that, but is trying to create a deterrent.  Staff 
added how “No Loitering” Signs shall be installed at both ends of the property 
and read the language from the Stater Brothers COA and suggested that could 
be added for COA No. 7.   
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Commissioner Gamboa stated he was against setting a precedent with what 
Walgreens is doing now and Commissioner Stoffel stated if Walgreens wants to 
follow what Stater Brothers has done, then that it is okay with him and that we 
still have the State Law requirements and Commissioner Sparks stated he was in 
agreement.  Chairman Hamerly said he is not wordsmithing, and asked if this is 
creating a liability for the City and would be a Directive to have Staff work with 
the Applicant with the Safety Guidelines with the public being notified on the 
video monitoring system. 
 
Chairman Hamerly asked if anyone else would like to speak on the Item.  Seeing 
none, and there being no further questions of the Applicant or Staff, or discussion 
amongst the Commissioners, he closed the Public Hearing and then called for 
the question. 

 
 

A MOTION was made by Vice Chairman Huynh and seconded by Commissioner 
Willhite to: 

 
1. Direct Staff to File a CEQA Notice of Exemption with the San Bernardino 

County Clerk of the Board, and; 
 

2. Adopt Resolution 10-009 approving Conditional Use Permit 010-001, all 
subject to the recommended Conditions of Approval, as amended as 
follows: 

 
Planning COAs 

 
2. This Conditional Use Permit is for a (Type 20) Off-Site Sale Beer 

and Wine License State Department of Alcohol and Beverage 
Control ABC for “Walgreens".   

 
and; 

 
3. Findings of Fact. 

 
Plus the Commission’s Directive that Signage will be placed on the Site that 
notifies the public that they are being monitored by a video monitoring system 
(surveillance).   

 
 Motion carried on a 6 – 0 vote with Commissioner Haller absent. 
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5.0 LEGISLATIVE 
 
5.1 DRA-010-003 - A Design Review Application for Proposed Landscape 

Maintenance District Landscape Plans and Model Complex Landscape Plans 
associated with the construction of thirty-five (35) new single-family, Tract Map 
18677.  The subject parcels of land combined to form a 9.37 acre Site generally 
located at the northwest corner of the intersection of Cypress Street and Palm 
Avenue.  The Site extends north and west from this location with Ninth Street 
running through the center of the Project.  APNs: 1192-461-59 through 69 and 
1192-481-70 through 94.  Representative:  Keith Herren, Williams Homes Inc. 

 
Note:  Prior to the Meeting, a letter was distributed to the Commission from Annette and 
Todd Hall dated July 29, 2010, which the City received today. 
 

Chairman Hamerly identified the Item and called for Staff’s presentation. 
 
Assistant Planner Kelleher gave the presentation from the Staff Report and 
PowerPoint presentation.  He stated the Applicant is not here, but was informed 
of the Meeting.  He was uncertain why the Applicant is not here, because he is 
coming from the Six Flags (Valencia) area.  He explained the distributed letter is 
the same letter that was distributed at the May 18, 2010, Meeting.  Public Works 
Staff maintains the Palm Trees in that area every November.  The proposed 
Project is not increasing traffic noise and is consistent with the General Plan.  He 
further explained the detailed proposed Project and then concluded his 
presentation and explained that the City’s Landscape Architect is here to answer 
any questions the Commission may have. 
 
Chairman Hamerly asked if the Commission had any questions for Staff. 
 
Contract Landscape Architect Maloney addressed the Commission. 
 
Discussion ensued between the Commission, Contract Landscape Architect 
Maloney and Staff regarding who conducts the landscaping inspections, the 
COAs and the various landscape materials including, but not limited to St. Mary’s 
Magnolia Trees, Multi-trunk Crape Myrtle Trees, Jacaranda Trees, Windmill 
Palms, Prunus, Eucalyptus, and Boston Ivy and what is appropriate for the 
locations, color, size of species when planted and at maturity and their canopy, 
providing shade for pedestrian walkway(s), deciduous versus evergreen 
specimens, corner statements and treatments, irrigation and fill-ins.      
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Further discussion ensued between the Commission, Contract Landscape 
Architect Maloney and Staff regarding the Easement between Lots 6 and 7 and 
the responsibility of maintaining the block wall is between those two property 
owners.  Staff indicated that Staff will have to look into it and the wall was 
originally built as part of the Original Design Review Application and this Design 
Review Application is part of this Applicant’s Property and Staff is willing to work 
with the Applicant to resolve this issue.   
 
Discussion ensued between Commission, Contract Landscape Architect Maloney 
and Staff regarding the landscaping extending to the most northerly property line, 
extending the Parkway landscaping, the feasibility of doing a Lot Line 
Adjustment, the feasibility of removing / relocating the wall or if the City maintain 
the landscaping up to the property line.  Staff indicated the property may be 
incorporated into the back yards of Lots 6 and 7 and reiterated that Staff is willing 
to work with the Applicant, and the Architects to rectify the issue. 
 
Chairman Hamerly asked if anyone else would like to speak on the Item.  Seeing 
none, and there being no further questions of the Applicant or Staff, or discussion 
amongst the Commissioners, he then called for the question. 

 
 

A MOTION was made by Vice Chairman Huynh and seconded by Commissioner 
Gamboa to: 

 
1. Approve DRA-010-003 for the Proposed Landscape Maintenance District 

Landscape Plans and Model Complex Landscape Plans, all subject to the 
Conditions of Approval, and; 

 
2. Approve the Design Review Findings of Fact. 

 
  
 Motion carried on a 6 – 0 vote with Commissioner Haller absent. 

 
 

6.0 ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 
Staff explained the Items tentatively scheduled for August 17, 2010, Regular 
Meeting.   
 
Staff advised the Commissioners that they need to get used to speaking directly 
into the new microphones for the Minutes. 
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7.0 ADJOURN 
 

There being no further business, Chairman Hamerly declared the Meeting 
adjourned at 6:45p.m. 
 
 
 

Submitted by:     Approved by: 

 

_______________________________  ________________________________  
Linda McKeough, Community   Randall Hamerly, Chairman  
Development Administrative Assistant III  Planning Commission 
 

 


